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1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
2 10:33 a.m.
3 MS. REID: The hearing will please come to order.

Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. This is the June 16 Public
Hearing of the Board of Zoning Adjustments of the District of
Columi@a. My name is Sheila Cross Reid, Chairperson. Jerry
Gilreatlt is present representing the National Capital Planning
Commigsion. Also present is Board Representative Betty King.
Representing the Zoning Commission is Mr. Clarens.

10 The topic of today's hearing agenda are available to
you. They are located to my left near the door. All persons planning
to testify either in favor or opposition are to fill out two witness cards.
Theseicards are located on each end of the table in front of us. When
coming4forward to speak to the Board, please give both cards to the
reportes who is sitting to my right.

16 The order to proceed except in special exceptions in
variousrcases will proceed as follows: (1) Statement of witnesses of
the apmicant; (2) Reports including Office of Planning, Department of
Publici&/orks, etcetera; (3) Persons and parties in support; (4)
Persons and parties in opposition; (5) Closing remarks by the
applicant; (6) The Board's examination of witnesses permitted,

persomrg, or parties with a direct interest in the case.
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1 The record will be closed at the conclusion of each
case exxept for any specifically requested by the Board and establish
at the end of the hearing exactly what is expected.

4 The decision of the Board in these contested cases
must bé based exclusively on the public record. To avoid any
appearance to the contrary, the Board request the present members
of the Board do not engage in conversation.

8 We would also ask that you please turn off any
beepers and cell phones at this time so as to not disrupt the
proceadings.

11 At this time the Board will consider any preliminary
matter2 Preliminary matters relate to whether a case will or should be
heard 18day such as request for postponement, continuance, or
withdrawval and whether proper and adequate notice of the hearing
has baen given.

16 If you are not prepared to go forward with the case
today or if you believe that the Board should not proceed, now is the
time tagaise such a matter. Are there any preliminary matters? Does
the staff have any preliminary matters?

20 MS. PRUITT: Madam Chair, the staff has no
prelimmary matters.

22 MS. REID: You do not?

23 MS. PRUITT: Mo.
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1 MS. REID: Okay. If not, let us proceed with the first
case. Also, our recording system is not working properly so we will be
projectigig our voices. When you come forward, please speak loudly
so that4ve all will be able to hear you.

5 MS. PRUITT: The first case this morning is case No.
16445, Application of the National Graduate University (Buchannan
Elementary School), pursuant to 11 DCMR 3108.1 for special
exceptien under Section 210 to establish a private school with 200
students and staff of 21 located in an R-4 district at premises 1324 E
Street1®.E. (Square 1042, Lot 827).

All those planning to testify, would you please rise and raise your right

hand. 12
13 Are you going to testify sir?
14 MR. SCHAUER: Yes, | am.
15 MS. PRUITT: Do you swear and/or affirm that the

testimody you give will be the truth?

17 MR. SCHAUER: 1| do.
18 MS. PRUITT: Thank you. Please be seated.
19 MR. SCHAUER: Madam Chairperson, | request party

status2dl filed a letter several days ago. My name is Lyle Schauer,
Chair of the Zoning Committee, Capitol Hill Restoration Society.
22 MS. REID: All right. Mr. Schauer, | have a question

about 2Bat. Do you have jurisdiction in this case? There was a

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, DC 20005
(202) 234 - 4433 www.nealrgross.com



guestion about that. Can you affirm for me that this is within the
jurisdiction of Capitol Hill Restoration Society?

3 MR. SCHAUER: Under our bylaws our interest goes
across the river on the east and the south. Capitol Street is on the
west arsd the merchant corridor along E Street on the north. This is

very maéch in our jurisdiction.

7 MS. REID: But you have like a geographical
boundasy.
9 MR. SCHAUER: Correct.
10 MS. REID: Then you also have an extended area

that isiaonsidered your interest area?

12 MR. SCHAUER: We are not limited by the Capitol Hill
historicdistrict. This site is just outside the Capitol Hill historic district
but it isawvell within our interest area.

15 MS. SKIPPER: Could you repeat that again because
| could®t hear it.

17 MR. CLARENS: When you say just outside meaning

acrosashe street from the boundaries of the historic district?

19 MR. SCHAUER: 1 think that may be exactly right.

20 MS. REID: With that, Mr. Clarens, as the Zoning
Comnassion --

22 MR. CLARENS: | don't have any more expertise than

anybory else. | would be inclined to grant him a pardon status.
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1 MS. REID: No objection?

2 MR. CLARENS: On the basis that it is a community
group that represents the interest of a large part of the area and on
the representation that boundaries of the historic district -- and the
historicadistrict is set not by you. The historic district is set by the
HistoriGPreservation Review Board.

7 MR. SCHAUER: That is correct.

8 MR. CLARENS: So the representation that the

boundagies are across the street from the site in question, | would --

10 MS. REID: Would grant it? Okay.

11 MR. GILREATH: I'll agree.

12 MS. KING: | have no problem.

13 MS. REID: Okay. Mr. Schauer, there is no objection

to youtdeing granted party status in this case.

15 MR. SCHAUER: Thank you.

16 DR. BOEK: Madam Chair, this does not include new
information. It has some maps showing you where the location is. It

has one table which is a summary of the information. That's the only

thing. 19
20 MS. REID: Is this --
21 MS. KING: Is this your campus plan?
22 DR. BOEK: Yes.
23 MS. KING: This is the campus plan which we had not
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received for today.

2 DR. BOEK: We had submitted it already with the
exceptign that --

4 MS. REID: You had submitted a portion of the
campus plan. This is a supplement thereto?

6 DR. BOEK: Well, it is a supplement but it does not
includemew information except a map to indicate where it is and a
table ofsdata which were taken from the report from the back. That
report ltas been submitted already. We just put it in table form.

10 MS. BAILEY: Madam Chair, the applicant needs to
identifyihimself with his address.

12 DR. BOEK: The question, please?

13 MS. REID: Your name and address, please, sir,

beforelyou start the testimony.

15 MS. KING: Your name and home address.

16 DR. BOEK: My name?

17 MS. KING: Um-hum.

18 DR. BOEK: Oh. Dr. Walter Boek, B O E K.

19 MS. PRUITT: Your home address, sir? Home
address.

21 DR. BOEK: Home address?

22 MS. PRUITT: Correct.

23 DR. BOEK: 5011 Lowell Street, N.W., D.C.
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9

1 MS. REID: Okay. Dr. Boek, you just submitted to us
what yau are proffering as the campus plan, sir?

3 DR. BOEK: Yes.

4 MS. REID: Dr. Boek, what the Board is trying to
establigh is the campus plan that you submitted that is predicated
upon yeur coming under 210 which is for a private school. I'm sorry,
campug plan and you are a --

8 DR. BOEK: University.

9 MS. REID: -- university and, as such, you are
submitting a campus plan. Are you a university? Have you

establighed that?

12 DR. BOEK: Yes.
13 MS. KING: Are you accredited or not?
14 DR. BOEK: No. We cannot apply for it. We have

been asecredited. We've given courses and finals and all of that but
we canéot apply for the license in D.C. until we have property.

17 MS. KING: Oh. I see.

18 DR. BOEK: You can't do anything on accrediting until

you gaghrough that.

20 MS. KING: But your facility in northern Virginia is
accredited?
22 DR. BOEK: We did not give degrees over there and,

therefaee, they don't have --
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10
1 MS. KING: You can be seated, Dr. You don't have
to stand throughout.
3 DR. BOEK: Well, in Virginia we were authorized to
operatetas a university but we did not offer degrees. Therefore, it did

not comse under the state approval apparatus. We will in the future

offer degyrees.
7 MR. BASTIDA: Madam Chairperson.
8 MS. REID: Yes.
9 MR. BASTIDA: The Zone Administrator determined --
10 MS. REID: State your name, sir.
11 MR. BASTIDA: Thank you. My name is Alberto

Bastideewith the Office of Planning. This is for the record. | would be
presurgtuous to try to shed some light into this. This is not a
standamd university. It is much more limited as a university. The
ZoningsAdministrator determined that it's a university and it should be
heard &8s a university. The applicant has tried to fulfill the
requirements of a campus plan. But, in fact, if you decide to have a
hearingg you will find that it is very limited and it is very low density.
Especially when you compare it to the previous use of the building as
a publao school.

21 Generally the applicant with this submission, in the
opiniom2of Office of Planning, complies with the campus plan. | think

that these are two or three points that might require further submission
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11

to the Board. | would urge that you hear the case and then make a

determmation.
3 MS. REID: Thank you.
4 Dr. Boek, go ahead. Continue with your presentation.
5 DR. BOEK: I'm sorry?
6 MS. REID: Continue with your presentation.
7 DR. BOEK: Oh.
8 MS. REID: You wanted to make a case.
9 DR. BOEK: All right. Well, we are sort of a very

specialkind of institution. We were formed because people were
concetned about higher education. For example, the Chairman of the
Boardiaf the National Geographic, Mel Pavel Grosvenor and
Chaunaey Leek, the world scholar, and these people got together and
decided there ought to be an university to meet some of the needs in
the coumtry.

16 One of the first things had to do with the use of
federalfunds. We started training programs throughout the country
and westrained at one time almost all of the procurement officers of
the unigersities and about 26,000 people throughout the country,
some ZB0 courses in 44 cities over the years. We had the first spoke
in thatzarea of thought.

22 By the way, that program took only two staff people

becauge everything was done elsewhere. We had more than 50
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12
institutas in D.C. where tens of thousands of people came from
universtties over here to find out what kind of programs existed in the
federal¥fsovernment. These were all in the hotel.

4 We had done many personnel studies, contracts for
the local, state, and even federal Government where we wrote
complete job descriptions, did market surveys, and wrote job
descriptions, set the compensation and benefit packages and
everythéng for small jurisdictions and large ones.

9 We have a lot of interest internationally. We have two
booksion democracy that are used around the world. One is The

Evolutian of Democracy. That is about our democracy. Warren

Bergenavrote the forward to that.

13 | was in an advance meeting with the Minister of
Education of Poland and the city council and the director of the
university there. They said, "We need a book on how to do this."”
Cameisack and wrote the book how to establish a democracy or
improue the one you now have. Jimmy Carter and Ronald Reagan
wrote f@rward pieces as did Boris Yeltsin. We have broad interest but
we madiatain very small classes.

20 We have an international reputation in terms of
teachiag ESL where our average number of students is seven. We do
no adwertising. We have never done any recruitment of students, yet

we hage more students than we can handle. We were rated as the
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13
best language program in the Washington Metropolitan area by the
International Center on 16th Street.

3 In essence, we do want to start a degree program.
That, hewever, will be quite some time from now because we have to
consider all the other classes before that. We have to have property
before e can do any of that. | can give you a lot more details if you
want. 7

8 MR. GILREATH: Madam Chair, in the listing here it
says yau would have 200 students and 21 staff located, | guess, on
the premises. In the written material | didn't see a number of that
magnitade. Do you have 200 students at this time?

12 DR. BOEK: Well, if you look at the table back here in

Part A1dor the degree program the graduate students only meet about
twice aaveek and then about three hours a session so that you don't
get a asncentration. The English classes are two or four hours and
the classes are in the morning, afternoon, and evening so that the

total number at any one time is very small.

18 MR. GILREATH: What would that be approximately?
19 DR. BOEK: You can see in this chart

here -20
21 MS. KING: Fifty-six full-time equivalent students is

really azhat you want, not 200 students.

23 DR. BOEK: Yes. Well, the 200 is not full-time
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14
equivalent.
2 MS. KING: No. | mean, if the order were written in
full-time equivalent, you would want 56. Is that right?
4 DR. BOEK: Well, full-time equivalent comes down to

50, 60,50 more students

6 MS. KING: Faculty and staff is 18 and students is 56.
7 DR. BOEK: Oh, yes, 56. That's right.
8 MS. KING: So what you are really asking for is in

terms df full-time equivalent is 18 staff and 56 students. Is that

correct®
11 DR. BOEK: That's right.
12 MR. GILREATH: But would you have 70 some odd

studenis and staff on the premises at one time? Would there be a
time wizen a person could go over there and say you have that
maxinsm number on the site at a given time?

16 DR. BOEK: The total at the bottom may show us that;
the nutmber of class sessions and the number of students. From 8:00
to 10:08 there would be 30 and from 9:00 to 1:00, 55, 2:00 to 4:00, 30.
Even tteose 30 only come twice a week, the graduate students. The
language students do come five times a week but some of them are
there far two hours and some for four. The computer studied it.

22 MS. KING: Okay. But never at any time will more

than 28 students be enrolled. Is that correct?
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15

1 DR. BOEK: They will be enrolled but they will not be
at the ilding.
3 MS. KING: No. I understand that. At no time will

there be more than 200 students enrolled. And at no time -- | mean,
usuallyscampus plans are for 10 years or something like that.

6 DR. BOEK: Yes. Well, this is a 10-year projection.

7 MS. KING: Okay. So at no time between now
and thesyear 2010 will you have more than 200 students and not more

than 21ostaff.

10 DR. BOEK: That is correct.

11 MS. KING: Pardon?

12 DR. BOEK: That is correct.

13 MS. KING: | mean, if we grant -- if you grant your

application and those are the numbers and you want to increase your
studentsor staff population, you would have to come back to us. You
understand that?

17 DR. BOEK: Our international reputation is based on
having&an average of about seven students in the English classes.

19 MS. KING: Okay.

20 DR. BOEK: Because we have no cost for
recruittment, no cost for advertisement, we are still able to do this
lower ti2an any other college. | think it's only $4 an hour for English

classezsbecause we have none of that overhead.
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16

1 MR. GILREATH: Will there be adequate parking for
this maximum number. What did we say it was? Fifty-six on the
premiseas at any one time.

4 MS. KING: We said 74.

5 MR. GILREATH: Okay. Let's assume at maximum
time wleenever it is, whatever time of day or evening, will there be
adequate parking for staff and students?

8 DR. BOEK: We have 32 parking spaces. There's a
diagrarma in here of the plan. We will not need 32 spaces.

10 MS. REID: Mr. Bastida, determination as to accuracy
of the gricing is done how?

12 DR. BOEK: This is what is not quite clear on the
report13t should be not by full-time students but that the numbers of
students coming to this site in private vehicles and the number of the
staff that would trigger the necessity to provide those parking spaces.

16 | think that is one piece of information that is not quite
clear an the record, that you should allow if you decide -- well, you
should &allow the record left open to put that into the record, the
correladon between the number of students, number of staff coming at
each swssion, and what those parking requirements are. That way the
applicant justify that the 32 parking spaces are sufficient, or perhaps
they age not.

23 MS. KING: For 221 students and staff. Granted that
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17
these ate all adult students. Are they not? What would the ordinary

parkingerequirement be?

3 MR. BASTIDA: There is no requirement.
4 MS. REID: We have to establish it.
5 MR. BASTIDA: You have to establish that. But

remember this is a university also that is providing some education to
low earners and the mass transit, the Potomac Metro stop is not that
far away from there. We have to take into account the number of
individuals that would be driving versus the number of individuals that

wouldimome in by mass transit.

11 MS. KING: Do we have a traffic study, Mr. Boek?
12 MR. BASTIDA: No. I'm sorry.

13 MS. KING: We have no traffic study?

14 DR. BOEK: No.

15 MS. KING: No professional traffic study?

16 DR. BOEK: About 70 percent of the students for the

Englishi7program come by Metro.

18 MS. KING: What was that?

19 DR. BOEK: About 70 percent of the students come
by Metm. They don't have any cars. They don't have any way to go
excepkthe Metro.

22 MS. PRUITT: Madam Chair, on page 21-7, Section

2101.23it does lay out the parking requirements for a university.
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18

1 MS. REID: Where?

2 MS. PRUITT: Page No. 21-7, Section 2101. Thisis
an R-4 glistrict so it would read, "For each building two for each three
teachems plus one either for each 10 classroom seats or one for each
12 stadbum seats or one each for 10 auditorium seats, whichever is
greatereexcept as provided." There is a parking requirement.

7 MS. REID: Two for each three teachers would be 14.
What was next?

9 MS. KING: Two for each three teachers?

10 MS. REID: Plus either one for each 10 classroom
seats ot one for each 12 stadium seats or one for each 10 auditorium
seats,@hichever is greater except as provided.

13 MR. BASTIDA: So basically what it applies here, and
| stand«orrected, is the number of required parking per teacher and
the numaber of required parking by seat.

16 MS. KING: And you have a 150 seat auditorium? Is
that carrect?

18 DR. BOEK: Well, I'll tell you, one of our advisers and
board raembers, Mr. William Harps, has so much knowledge about
this thao | think he may be willing to comment. We figure that the
auditoeium could hold 150 people.

22 MS. KING: One for every 10 seats so that would be

15. That would be a total of 29 that would be required and they have
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32. 1

2 MS. REID: It says plus. That plus is two for each
three tesachers.

4 MS. KING: Right. That's 14.

5 MS. REID: Now, this figure that is being given here

for facudty and staff, is that all inclusive?

7 MR. BASTIDA: That's why they have
proper &
9 MS. REID: No. Faculty and staff are two entirely

differerd things. If they make provisions for staff, it doesn't refer to

teachars. You see what I'm saying?

12 MR. BASTIDA: Yeah.

13 MS. KING: Is the 21 faculty and staff or is that just
facultyr

15 MS. REID: It says faculty and staff.

16 MS. KING: Everybody who works there for pay

whethet they are teaching part-time, full-time or are on staff as
secretadies or administrators or yourself as president, 21 people.

19 MS. REID: But out of that 21 how many are actually
teache®? The regulations specify two for each teacher.

21 MS. KING: How many teachers are in the 21 staff?

22 DR. BOEK: Well, we can tell that here in the

narrate@. We can compute that for you but most of them are faculty

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, DC 20005
(202) 234 - 4433 www.nealrgross.com



20
teachers. We don't have secretaries anymore. We do all of our
writing f letters and everything else on the computer. We have
prograr@mers to do the programming but you don't have the others.
You ha¥e, of course, the accounting officer. You don't have any staff
like wemsed to. | used to have three secretaries. Now | have none.

6 MS. REID: You don't have a defined number of the

number of faculty or actual teachers?

8 DR. BOEK: It may be --
9 MS. REID: That's what the parking is for.
10 DR. BOEK: It may be in the narrative here.
11 MS. KING: Madam Chair and Madam Director, even

if all 212are teachers, that would require 14 parking spaces. The
auditotaim seats 150 people. That would require 15 parking spaces
for a tatal of 29 and they are providing 32. | don't think it's necessary
to belalsor this point any further.

16 MS. PRUITT: We just need it for the record so we'll
have information for the campus plan.

18 MS. REID: The point that Mrs. King is making is well
taken.1%We wanted to kind of for the record make sure that we
addregsed it. Nonetheless, regardless of whether it's faculty or staff,
the nuember you are providing appears to be in compliance with the
regulatons. That's what we wanted to get to.

23 MR. HARPS: My name is William S. Harps, HAR P
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S. llive at 1736 Sheppard Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20011.

2 MS

. REID: Mr. Harps, just one second, please.

Before you start your testimony, Mr. Clarens has a question for Dr.

Boek. 4

5 MR

. CLARENS: Well, no. You can proceed. ['ll

come back to Dr. Boek after you finish your testimony. | just want to

make sure --
8 MS
9 MR

about the program?

11 MR
campug plan.
13 MR

campug plan?
15 MR
16 MR

. REID: That's okay.

. CLARENS: You're going to be speaking also

. HARPS: No, sir. I'm going to speak about the

. CLARENS: You're going to speak about the

. HARPS: Yes, sir.

. CLARENS: Well, a component of the campus

21

plan islthe program the university is going to promote. Are you going

to spesk to the program?

19 MR

. HARPS: No.

20 MR. CLARENS: Then | would like to ask Dr. Boek a

coupleof questions
plan? 22

23 MR

before. You're going to talk about this physical

. HARPS: Sir?
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22
1 MR. CLARENS: Are you going to talk about the

physica plan? What are you going to talk about? The campus plan?

3 MR. HARPS: Yes. I'm going to talk
about -4
5 MR. CLARENS: What element?
6 MR. HARPS: -- the brochure which we handed you

which shows the campus plan actually. This is an existing property.
We're rot building anything. It's not going to be any more than what
you se@ and it's here. Across the street is a public school. On the
other gsie is a half a block of a Safeway and a single family dwelling
on D Street and E Street block after block going to the north to East
CapitalStreet.

13 MR. CLARENS: If you would allow me then to ask
Dr. Baek -- is that how you pronounce it?

15 DR. BOEK: Right. Right.

16 MR. CLARENS: -- a couple of questions. It almost
has toido with the reverse of what we have been asking so far. You
are tallkdng about a university that from what I've read is going to
develap a number of programs but you are representing to us that

you're2going to have a maximum of 200 full-time equivalent students.

21 DR. BOEK: Not full-time equivalent.
22 MS. KING: Two hundred students, 56 full-time
equivalents.
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1 MR. CLARENS: Fifty-six full-time equivalents. By
looking2at the building which is -- | don't have numbers and you might
correct3ne, but | made a quick calculation and the building must be at

least alaout 40,000 square feet of building. Do you know the size of

the builsling?
6 DR. BOEK: Yes, 57,000 square feet.
7 MR. CLARENS: Okay.
8 DR. BOEK: Most of that is the auditorium. A big

chunk @f that is the auditorium. Then the corridors are tremendously
wide, about from here to there. For example, the north building on the
first flaar we only have one classroom. The second floor there are
only tw@ regular classrooms and some smaller rooms.

13 These are big rooms. The middle room we will -- the
middletbuilding, the center building, on the first floor, again we only
have ase that we can use for a classroom because it takes two or
three nmsoms just for the library. Then on the second floor we have
about feur. There just aren't that many rooms.

18 MR. CLARENS: Maybe there's not that many rooms
but stillave're looking at a building that is a rather large building. Fifty-
sevenahousand square feet is not a small building for 57 students.

I'm intetested in the economics of this. | mean, how in the world can
you passibly afford to have a 57,000 square foot building to serve 57

studeras?
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1 MS. KING: Fifty-six full-time equivalent.

2 MR. CLARENS: That's 1,000 square feet per student.
That's the size of a house for each of these full-time equivalent
students who are going to be there -- well, | guess full-time of they are
equivalent. There is something that is --

6 DR. BOEK: Okay. In the instructions, for example,
the graduate degree program in the college, we have four fields. We
want each field to have its own room. That room will have the
readings for that field and all of the other things that are necessary so
it will just be used for that even though it's only used a few times a
week.11

12 MR. CLARENS: Let me tell you where I'm coming

from. 13n coming from the fact that | find that this is a nonprofit private

school.4
15 DR. BOEK: Right.
16 MR. CLARENS: Schools in this city with a much

smallerrratio of area to student have great difficulty in surviving with
tremendously high tuition rates.

19 DR. BOEK: The tuition rate for the English program
has been $3 an hour or $3.50. The computer classes are only $5 an
hour. Dur tuition is low.

22 MR. CLARENS: So is this university funded by an

endovament of some sort? Is this being endowed and you're able to
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offer this as a public service? Is that how we're looking at this?
2 DR. BOEK: The English program pays for itself. All

we have to do is break even.

4 MR. CLARENS: The English program --
5 DR. BOEK: Yes.
6 MR. CLARENS: -- pays for itself. The English

program is mostly located in northern Virginia.

8 DR. BOEK: We've never had any Government funds
although we've done contracts. We had several contracts with the
D.C. Government for training. We've had a lot of contracts for the
work that we've done.

12 MR. CLARENS: So this is a privately endowed
universty that subsidizes many of the programs that you have? I'm
trying 1@ understand.

15 DR. BOEK: The English and the computer programs
are natesubsidized. They do meet the cost.

17 MR. CLARENS: How can they meet the cost of a
buildingg that has 1,000 square feet per full-time equivalent student? |
mean,1private schools and universities -- you know, Howard University
doesnachave nowhere near 1,000. | mean, it's only 1/10 of that.

21 DR. BOEK: We have run in the black for about 17
years.22We have run in the black with the endowment interest income,

you se&xs, when you don't have to have a big super structure of
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recruiting and everything else. The students just come from all over.
We getoa fax from Mongolia and from the airlines there, "Can we send
our chief pilots for three months of English training?" They have to
know English so we say yes. They send the money and these chief
pilots ceme.

6 They spent three months with us, From 9:00 to 1:00
they studied English. They didn't speak English at all when they
came. ©One of them just a little bit. In the afternoon they studied
airplane terminology. They went back in three months and now they
can lanal around the world. They were really serious students. You

see, ina small class you can do this.

12 MR. CLARENS: And you charged $3 an hour for that
service?

14 DR. BOEK: They paid only about $3.50 an hour.

15 MR. CLARENS: This is the best kept secret in the

world.1ét must be.
17 DR. BOEK: Well, we don't advertise. Actually, we
have agroblem with too many students. | mean, they come from 114

countries. For the English we're talking about now.

20 MS. REID: Do you have dormitories?
21 DR. BOEK: What?
22 MS. REID: Do you have dormitories? Where do

these people stay that come from all over the world?
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1 DR. BOEK: No. This is over in northern Virginia.
There are lots of apartments. They have friends. They don't seem to
have --f course, for the pilots we arrange for them to stay in one of
the executive hotels.

5 MS. PRUITT: Excuse me, Dr. Boek. For clarification
on the gcord, the English program is in Virginia?

7 DR. BOEK: We don't know how much is needed over
here but we know it can't be very big because the students have to
have a®place to live. There aren't many places to live in that area.
That'smvhy we think it will be a small number.

11 MS. PRUITT: The school here, though, will that teach

Englisteclasses, too, as the one in Virginia which are sold at $3 an

hour?13
14 DR. BOEK: In Virginia?
15 MS. PRUITT: No. The District School. | mean, while

your Vigginia school is important, for me right now | need to
underatand -- for the record we need to get clear what you're going to
be doirg here in the District.

19 DR. BOEK: And your question?

20 MS. PRUITT: Will you be doing the English classes
here that you've been referring to?

22 DR. BOEK: We're going to keep the facility in

Virginizs We have no plan at all because, | mean, it runs --
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1 MS. PRUITT: What will you be reaching in the
District?2
3 DR. BOEK: We will teach English here but we don't

know haw much of a demand there will be for it.

5 MS. PRUITT: And you will still be teaching them at
$3 an hour?
7 DR. BOEK: It's $4 now because we're going through

the accseditation process and that cost a lost of money.

9 MS. PRUITT: So --
10 DR. BOEK: We had to increase it to pay for that.
11 MS. PRUITT: But getting back to Mr. Clarens'

guestion then, if you're going to have a smaller English component
here, hew economically are you able to convert your other tuitions?
Are yaur other tuitions much higher so that you can cover the cost of
your biglding?

16 DR. BOEK: Well, it will. It will.

17 MS. PRUITT: Are the others associated with these,
too? That's the other question.

19 DR. BOEK: In fact, you see, Arlington has it own
vaguezeducational center. They took a Sears and Roebuck store. But
what da they send to us? Some of their staff because of the quality.
The Vpice of America. We had a contract with them for years

teaching their staff.
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1 MS. PRUITT: For District or for Virginia?

2 DR. BOEK: The Voice of America was taught in their
offices.3

4 MS. PRUITT: But not at this particular site. We're

really cencerned about what you're going to be doing at this site.

6 DR. BOEK: Right. We will offer -- we'll start offering
a course in English or a couple of courses and see whether there is a
need. We don't know whether there is a need or not. There may not
be. 9

10 MS. KING: And other than English what are you
going 1a teach?

12 DR. BOEK: What's that?

13 MS. KING: Other than possibly teaching English in
the District of Columbia, what else are you going to teach?

15 DR. BOEK: Well, we've had some request from the
chartetaschools to teach English and help them with their students but
that would be in their facility. Of course, there would be the computer
instruatgon. We don't expect that to be ready either. Then we want to

launchithe degree programs. We would like to get really going in fall

or winger on those. MS. KING: On what programs?
21 DR. BOEK: Graduate degree programs.
22 MS. KING: Graduate degree programs in what
disciple?
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1 DR. BOEK: In management and in human service.
That's for professionals working in the human service field. They have
to be pmofessionals already before they can get into this program.
Then our board would like to start a college of democracy to provide
trainingsfor people. It would be a masters of arts in constitutional
democmacy for people who intend to run for offices in this country.
They would like to have us get that going. The first of the year we
could have two of these.

9 MS. KING: Where are your students going to live?
The stuments for the D.C. facility, where are they going to live?

11 DR. BOEK: Most of these students like the ones
comingzto the college of democracy we would -- you see, we can only
take 1B3students at a time. We would be swamped with people just
from the staff on the hill, Congress. We have inquired. They are all
applying to see if they can get into that college. They have places to
live. Tigese are older people. The average person in our
manag&ment program before was probably about 28. They've got to
have m@&nagement experience before they can get into that college.
It's realty a different kind of a --

20 MS. KING: So what you're saying is that your
graduate degrees will be offered only to residents of the greater
Washizgyton area.

23 DR. BOEK: No. It will be open. We can't
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discriminate that way.

2 MS. KING: No. | understand that. So where will the
people dive?
4 DR. BOEK: Well, there would be so few of them.

Right new where do they live, the ones that come? They have friends.
They ag here from their own country. They go there and get the
apartments with them. Those friends leave to go back home. | don't
think the living will be any problem because there won't be that many
of thenme

10 MS. REID: Dr. Boek, | just want a clarification on the

recordiagain. I'm sorry. Is it Bork or Boek? Your last name.

12 DR. BOEK: My last name B O E K.

13 MS. REID: How do you pronounce it, though, Boek?

14 DR. BOEK: Boek.

15 MS. REID: I'm sorry. | didn't want to mispronounce it.

16 DR. BOEK: We don't use the old Dutch umlaut. We
just sayr Boek.

18 MS. REID: 1| just want to be sure. You said that you

were hoping to start a masters program this fall or start the masters
prograam this fall. Is that correct?

21 DR. BOEK: No. We can't do it this fall because this
was defayed and by the time we get a occupancy permit and get the

buildirags ready, there won't be anything in the fall.
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1 MS. REID: Do you have licensing for the spring?

2 DR. BOEK: After we get this permission to use the
building then we have to go after that. That's going to take time. We
won't be doing anything in the fall.

5 MS. REID: Dr. Boek, are you going to be using all
three obthese buildings? Will you fully utilize all three of these
buildings?

8 DR. BOEK: Well, the oldest building we are using
that forsstorage right now, furniture storage. Someday we would be
using ito We are putting in 33 furnace and air conditioning units so that
we canicontrol the temperature anywhere in the building. We can
maintain it at a low level so we don't have much expense.

13 MS. REID: In all three buildings?

14 DR. BOEK: In all three buildings. Four buildings with
the authtorium. Of course, these buildings are right together you
know. 1&ou just walk from one to the other. We are doing that to keep
the cost down so we don't have to -- | mean, we got rid of the old
steamisystem which was one system for the whole building. Now any
room we can keep it a low level and keep the cost down.

20 MS. REID: Students that are accepted to the
univergity are undergraduate degrees?

22 DR. BOEK: Are what?

23 MS. REID: The students all have undergraduate
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degrees this being a graduate school.

2 DR. BOEK: Oh, yes, they must.
3 MS. REID: Okay.
4 MR. BASTIDA: | have a couple of questions that

relates 30 economy. Mr. Boek, who owns the building?
6 DR. BOEK: The National Graduate University which

is a nortprofit organization.

8 MR. BASTIDA: Do you have any debts on the
building?
10 DR. BOEK: No. We have no debts.
11 MR. BASTIDA: And you bought that building?
12 DR. BOEK: We bought a building in Arlington for

hundred and some thousand dollars and sold it for three and a half
millionidollars which allowed us to buy this building and do the

outfitting of this building.

16 MS. REID: Excuse me.

17 MR. BASTIDA: Can you share --

18 MS. REID: Go ahead.

19 MR. BASTIDA: Can you share with the Board the

size obgour endowment? The amount of your endowment?
21 DR. BOEK: It's not great at all but it's a number of
milliorezof dollars.

23 MR. BASTIDA: Less than 10 or more than 10?

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, DC 20005
(202) 234 - 4433 www.nealrgross.com



34

1 DR. BOEK: No. It's less than 10.
2 MR. BASTIDA: More than five?
3 DR. BOEK: It's less than five. Gee, I'm getting a

report faom the accounting office in a few days. We used it to buy the
building over here and we've using it for the contractors. It's now
three osfour million.

7 MR. BASTIDA: Okay. Thank you.

8 MS. REID: Did | hear you say you bought a building
for $100,000. Did you say that?

10 DR. BOEK: No, no, no. Not a Virginia one.

11 MS. REID: You bought a building for $100,000 and
sold that for --

13 DR. BOEK: $160 | guess.

14 MS. REID: And sold it for how much?

15 DR. BOEK: Three and a half million.

16 MS. REID: Over what period of time?

17 DR. BOEK: We bought it in 1977 and we sold it two
years &&)0.

19 MS. REID: That's incredible.

20 More questions, Board members, of this particular
witnessr?

22 MR. CLARENS: Well, we're going to have now -- it's

alwayggyoing to be addressing the campus plan including building
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usage, etcetera, etcetera. Is that correct?

2 MS. KING: Yes. Mr. Harps is going to do that.

3 MR. HARPS: | gave my name and so forth. | am
professtonally -- or was. I'm retired -- a real estate appraiser and was
an appeaiser for 64 years in the District of Columbia, Maryland, and
Virginiaea On the sketch -- the pages aren't numbered but most of you
have segen this page I'm pretty sure. This page shows most of one
half of 8quare 1042. If on the left-hand side you take that all the way
down t®@ the corner -- does everyone have that page in front of them?

10 If you draw a line coming straight down to the corner
as you'te bringing it to you and straighten that out on the E Street
side, that would be the maximum of the campus. That's all it can be.
Other operties are spoken for and are across the street.

14The institution has no plans to provide any other property
exceptshey would like to get this piece of property in this corner down
here wilgich is improved now with five or six stores and one place, |
believeyis occupied and some vacant. That would be the extent.
What yeu see plus this would be the maximum of the campus plan. |
remember the campus plan for every university in the District of
Colundma. | remember the problem was they were always expanding,
expangling, expanding.

22 There was a lot of problem in the neighborhood. Here

there i&3no expansion except that kind of expansion which will be
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beneficial to the neighborhood because these stores here are vacant
and areused all except one, | think.

3 DR. BOEK: It's owned by the city, the Recreation
Department, with no stores there now. They have that shoe repair
place bat --

6 MR. HARPS: That's right. Shoe repair place. It's
used ag a hangout. That's a problem.

8 MS. KING: Are you, therefore, planning to amend
your cagnpus plan to say that you might? | mean, Mr. Bastida, or
someane, tell me if they acquire that corner property, do they then
have toicome back with an amendment to their campus plan?

12 MR. BASTIDA: Yes, Mrs. King. They will have to
come b&ack. In fact, they are proposing a campus plan for 10 years so
even ifighey were going to increase the number of the students and
the staf or make any changes, if you decide to approve the master
plan ang@l they cap it, they will have to come back for an amendment to

the magter plan.

18 MS. KING: Okay.
19 MR. HARPS: I'm merely bringing this --
20 MS. KING: But if they do acquire this property on the

cornerithey would have to come back to amend their campus plan?
22 MR. BASTIDA: Yes.

23 MR. HARPS: I'm merely bringing it up to show the --
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1 MS. KING: No, no.
2 MR. HARPS: -- upper limit of the campus.
3 MS. KING: 1didn't know if you were already in

negotiations and if this was going to be an amendment.

5 MR. HARPS: No.

6 MS. KING: | mean, if you were going to make that
corner part of your campus plan.

8 MR. HARPS: The campus plan is what you see on
here. TEhe three existing buildings and the rest is ground. The
squaras are wide walkways. The parking area is laid out. There is
actuallytample ground for parking elsewhere on this particular site that
could b converted to parking if we found it was necessary.

13 MS. KING: Where would that be?

14 MR. HARPS: On the B Street frontage. That's where
they have outdoor -- the neighbors gave a concert with a group of
singersefrom the Philippines there two weeks ago to which | attended
and they had seats and the group that was singing, the chorale, sang
in thatiarea. That's quite a large area. It's outside between the fence
and thesbuilding.

20 MS. KING: Okay. The access to the parking and the
propetty in general is from D Street. Is that correct?

22 MR. HARPS: No. Actually --

23 MS. KING: Where does the curb cut?
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1 MR. HARPS: Access to the parking is in an alley that
comes zlown from E Street that comes right into the parking.

3 MS. KING: Oh, | see. Comes in --

4 MR. HARPS: Right at the back of the Safeway store
on the dght-hand side of this. All that space going all the way over to
14th Steeet is a half-block Safeway. That's their entrance, an alley
comingzup on the west side -- | mean, on the east side or the right-
hand sigle which would enter into the parking area.

9 MS. KING: | see. And so the apparent break or

crosshatch walkway and so forth, that is all pedestrian?

11 MR. HARPS: Yes.

12 MS. KING: That's all pedestrian?

13 MR. HARPS: That's all pedestrian.

14 MS. KING: Thank you.

15 MR. HARPS: That's merely -- as a matter of fact, this

entire space you can see existing building on the upper left-hand side
of this17The white space beneath that is that space.

18 MS. KING: Is that courtyard?

19 MR. HARPS: Yes. The courtyard which there is no
requirement to have a courtyard there occupying about 30,000 square
feet. Bhe total buildings occupy 57,000. The total lot is 90 some
thousanad. There's considerable parking there.

23 MS. KING: And all of this planting that you have
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because one of the requirements, of course, of Section 210.4 is the
screening. All of this planting exist. Does it? Is the property well
screened from the surroundings?

4 MR. HARPS: The property is well screened now but
this buitding has been vacant for three or four years and they have
been werking on it. For example, one building that he said was used
as storage at the present time, there's been very little done in there
except put the new roof in.

9 MS. KING: No, no. What | mean is there planting so
that theye is a visual screen. | mean, there are fences and/or there
appeats to be a good deal of shrubbery and trees and so forth that
wouldsrreen this property from the people who live across the street.

13 MR. HARPS: There's a fence coming along the D
Streetiide all the way and there are trees. Before this property is
finishets, there is a considerable amount of work to be done. This is
made 18/ an architect that shows the trees. Each one of these circles
with ther crosses in them will be the trees that they are going to put
there. 18

19 MS. KING: So there is shrubbery on the fence and
whereger there is a tree symbol on this plan, there is either a tree
there already or you intend to plant trees?

22 MR. HARPS: Yes.

23 MS. KING: 1 just for the record to establish that your
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building will be attractively screened from the view of the people in the
surrourading private properties. Thank you.

3 MR. HARPS: Well, it will be screened at least as well
as it is aow and has been for the last, say, 60 years. This building on
the endbis 100 years old.

6 MR. CLARENS: Talking about the building, about the
physical facility, do you have any idea what the maintenance cost of
this facdity will be over a period of a year? Can you make an estimate
as to hew much it would cost to maintain and to eat and cool and paint
and trima the shrubberies and water the lawns and mow the lawns and
paint the interior. Just regular upgrading maintenance. Regular

maintarance of this facility on a yearly basis.

13 DR. BOEK: We have that budgeted, our board of
governars.

15 MR. CLARENS: And what is your budget for that?

16 DR. BOEK: I don't have it with me. I'm sorry.

17 MR. CLARENS: I've explained to the Board and to

you where I'm coming from and why I'm concerned about these issues
of the fmances of this institution. It has to do with the adverse impact.
If the @dverse impact issue, which is one of the elements that the
Boardxieeds to establish in order to grant this special exception, that
no adwerse impact would be created by the granting of this special

excepusn.
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1 The finances are important because if we are not
convinced that the finances are in place to maintain this building, with
the best of intentions and with the best of programs this building can
becoma an eyesore and a source of adverse impact to the community
by its lack of maintenance. That's where I'm coming from.

6 I'm coming from the fact that | see very few students.
| see atelatively low endowment. You have testified that you have
approxgnately $3 to $4 million. That would provide you with a
reasonable annual income of maybe $200,000 at a 5 percent net
return1o

11 You have 57,000 square feet. That gives you
approximately $4 per square feet or less than that if you take the
produasof the endowment. That's not talking about any subsidies to
the faaulty or to the staff or salaries that might be paid.

15 So I'm having a lot of difficulty, Dr. Boek. | mean, I'm
givingy®u an opportunity. | have a lot of problems with seeing how
the finances of this institution work. If the finances are not clear, how
are yolsgoing to maintain it? How are we going to go to the
commumity and say, "Yes. This is going to be an institution that will
not create problems for you." Because later on you are going to go
and hate to do something else like, | don't know, have parties.

22 I'm joking. You know, have a nightclub in the

auditoemim in order to finance the institution. | know that you would
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never do that but I'm suggesting that we don't know. Or that the
institutien is going to start developing -- the grass is going to grow
high, th& bushes aren't going to be trimmed, the trees are going to die.

4 | know that is not your intention but it seems to me
that yos have to convince this Board that the elements are in place for
maintai@ing this building in a manner that will not be detrimental to the
neighbarhood, in a manner better than the District public school
systemawas able to take care of.

9 DR. BOEK: We're maintaining it right now. There are
no mote needles around which we found when we came there. The
grounds are taken care of. The only thing is, as he said, the property
on theleorner is a problem because that's where there's an awful lot of
drinking going on. We would like to acquire that to clean that up. We
have ingtalled 247 windows and they are all thermal pane windows.
That's1all done. Our major expenses are done.
We'velstopped all the leaks and all the damage from that. We haven't
any problem with that. The language program that we're running now
and thescomputers, even at that low fee, are going to be producing
nearly1$200,000 in excess of expenditures.

20 | know no one else can do this but do you want to
look akthe books? | can show you and we will increase our
endowamnent with our activities and our board of governors.

23 MR. CLARENS: | don't think it's necessary for us to
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look at your books. | think it is necessary for us to establish that the
institution has the ability to maintain the buildings and the grounds in a
mannesthat will not adversely impact the community. That's what we
need tatestablish.

5 DR. BOEK: May | show you that --

6 MR. CLARENS: And we have your testimony that
you willzdo so, but we do not have any other material except very
vague Botions about what kind of programs you're going to have with
a very lew student population, very low fees that you are testifying that
you wilbcollect from those, a very large old building that typically is a
high maintenance building.

12 Even in spite of your doing all the capital
improusments now, it is still going to cost money to maintain those
roomsl4lt's going to cost money to maintain the property and a relative
small eadowment. 1 just simply don't see everything, you know,
comingetogether. We are trying to decipher. We have to tell the
community what this is going to be. | don't doubt that
you'velsleaned the grounds and | don't doubt that you have done
everythdng that you're saying. We're going to have testimony from the
commemity to that effect. We need to know ourselves as a Board that
this ingtitution has the economic ability to run itself properly and it
doesna2seem that the material is here in front of us. We might want to

ask yas perhaps for visual material as to the size of the endowment,
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the cost of maintenance of the building.

2 You are going to have to have a janitor or two janitors
to run this operation. That cost money. That in itself is going to take a
portion4f the income that the endowment is producing. All these
things @re very much vague.

6 DR. BOEK: Well, we have some experience along
that ling. Our building that we owned in Virginia was 30,000 square
feet and so on. | assure you we will maintain the property. We will
have the resources to do that. | don't know what else | can say.

10 MS. REID: Mr. Boek, how long have you owned the
buildirng, two years?

12 DR. BOEK: Have what?

13 MS. REID: You've owned the building for two years?
14 DR. BOEK: No, one.

15 MS. REID: One year. In that year's time you have

maintaieied the building. However, the building was not utilized. You

said yau recently installed how many heating plants?

18 DR. BOEK: Thirty-three.

19 MS. REID: Thirty-three heating plants.

20 DR. BOEK: Combination.

21 MS. REID: Excuse me?

22 DR. BOEK: Combination heating and air
condit@ming.
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1 MS. REID: And when was that completed?

2 DR. BOEK: It's not completed yet but it's near
complesion.

4 MS. REID: Once that is installed, then you are going

to havesto maintain it and also the utilities for the heating and cooling
of those three buildings. Did you not have some type of proforma
submitted for your income and expense for the building?

8 DR. BOEK: We do what?

9 MS. REID: A proforma. In other words, a projected
analysis of what the cost to maintain the building would be given, what
you wauld be able to contribute -- what you have available to offset
those expenses.

13 DR. BOEK: Well, the board of governors has to
approve the budget which they have. You have to have the expenses
compared to the income. That's true. Of course, we used some of
the regeurces we had from selling the other building to purchase this
building. We paid cash for it. We paid more than the appraised value,
$1 millien 562 thousand, and we are paying for these other things.

We dargt see any real problem.

20 Our programs denote without all that overhead of
expenge of advertising and everything. You know, the students just
come and they are going to come to this one when we're ready for the

degreegprograms. Those tuitions will be about $12,000 or $14,000 a
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year. 1

2 MS. REID: Have you given any consideration to
leasing3out a portion of your building or one of your buildings to any
other sehool like one of the charter schools or something like that to
offset your expenses?

6 DR. BOEK: No. We will not do not. We have people
comingrto lease from us and we tell them no. We will not do that.

8 MR. CLARENS: Dr. Boek, if I may, would you mind
sharingowith the Board after this hearing some of the budgetary issues
~- 10 DR. BOEK: Sure.

11 MR. CLARENS: -- that | have referred to like what is
the butyet for this operation. It's grounded on our interest not to pry
into yausr business, which is your business, but in trying to establish
that, in4act, you have the financial ability to run this operation in a
mannasthat will not adversely affect the community.

16 DR. BOEK: We can furnish whatever other
information you may want.

18 MS. REID: What concerns me is the issues that have
been reised by Mr. Clarens with the physical plan of 56,000 square
feet ard only about roughly 56 full-time equivalent or 200 students.
That spiace will not absorb that population. The unit will have a lot of
vacanespace that will just not be utilized. Can you clarify that for me?

23 DR. BOEK: Well, you have to take the auditorium out
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REID: How large is the auditorium? How many

BOEK: Pardon?

REID: What is the square footage of the

BOEK: | don't know how many square feet it is.
REID: Approximately.
BOEK: If you look at the diagram, you'll see that

CLARENS: It's about 6,000 square feet.
BOEK: Then when you talk about the halls that

are solwide, in terms of utilizing the space, it's not as much as it looks

like. 14

15

MS.

KING: There's one building that is entirely

auditot&m? Is that correct?

17

MR.

CLARENS: The wing that projects over 13th

Street18That's the auditorium.

19

MS.

KING: That's the auditorium, the small part of the

L. Thaowhole building is the auditorium. Is that correct?

21

MR.

CLARENS: Yes. | guestimated that to be maybe

6,000 zyuare feet. | have no idea. We might want to clarify that. We

might 2&ant to ask the applicant to provide us with more detailed plans
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that would show, in fact, the size of the different elements including
the size of the corridors that you speak to. Even if it is 6,000 square
feet ousBof 57,000 square feet, you still have 50,000 square feet.

4Even if you say that this is highly inefficient and has a 60
perceng which | doubt it is that low, but a 60 percent net to growth
space w@tilization, meaning that only 60 percent is actually usable
space and the rest of circulatory space and walls and columns,
etcetera, etcetera, you are still talking about 60 percent of 50 would be
30,000square feet. You are still talking about 30,000 square feet for
57 stugents. This is now net space.

11 | think it's wonderful. 1 mean, I'm not complaining
about il | wish that was in your business somehow and had 57,000
squara3eet or 30,000 square feet to serve 57 full-time equivalents,
and it'saot even going to be that. We don't even have 57 for the way
that yas are describing. We are going to have four people or 15
peopla@nd 12 people here and there occupying the building.

17 The picture I'm getting is a building that is going to be
literallggempty the majority of the time with, you know, four cats
walkingparound the halls occasionally. I'm having difficulty with that. |
don't kilwow about the rest of the Board and | will stop pursuing this line
of questioning. I'm having a lot of problems understanding this
instituten.

23 MR. GILREATH: Do you have other branches for the
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university in other parts of the country?

2 DR. BOEK: No.

3 MR. GILREATH: If we were to -- you have to have
this for40 years? | thought you said five years. Your endowment is
such | think it could carry five years even with all of the concerns that
Mr. Clagens seems to have. Five years will give you a chance to

prove that it economically viable and so forth. Could you live with

that? 8
9 DR. BOEK: That's not my concern.
10 MS. REID: All right. Mr. Harps, are you done with

your tagtimony?
12 MR. HARPS: Just about. | would just suggest that
you greait the applicant an extension of time to furnish the data --
14 MS. REID: Well, yes.
15 MR. HARPS: -- that you've asked for in writing to

each me&mber and we set another date or you set another date for a

hearingr
18 MS. REID: All right. Other witnesses, Mr. Boek?
19 DR. BOEK: That means that we can't identify for the

licensizy and we have to wait?
21 MS. REID: Well, what we're going to do is require
that ya2 submit certain information to us prior to us making that

determmation at our next regularly scheduled meeting.
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1 MS. KING: Which is the first Wednesday in July.
2 DR. BOEK: The 10th of July?

3 MS. KING: The first Wednesday of July.

4 DR. BOEK: Oh, the first Wednesday. Sure.

5 MS. REID: Basically we're not trying to in anyway

hampesyour initiation or your commencement of the opening of your
facility. 7It's just that we need to be satisfied.
8 MR. CLARENS: Ms. Reid.
9 MS. REID: We don't want to hamper that but we want
to make sure that --
11 MR. CLARENS: We need to conclude the hearing
and then we'll deal with all those issues as to what we need. We'll

establish what we need and all that.

14 MS. REID: I'm sorry, sir. Were you going to testify?

15 MR. SCHNIPPER: | could testify. | submitted a
witnessscard.

17 MS. REID: Your name?

18 MR. SCHNIPPER: Harry Schnipper.

19 MS. REID: And you are?

20 MR. SCHNIPPER: | own the adjacent property to this
buildiray.

22 MS. REID: You're coming --

23 MR. SCHNIPPER: Testifying as an opponent.
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1 MS. REID: It's not time yet for you to participate but
you wilkget an opportunity.

3 Cross-examination, Mr. Schauer.

4 MR. SCHAUER: Dr. Boek, | have a few questions
about the full-time equivalents. On your Exhibit C, Part C, the
narrative of the utilization of the facility, in the first paragraph under
number of staff, professors, and administrative employees, you have
the stat®ement that the full-time equivalent number of students would
be 50 & the end of 10 years. You're talking there about the course of
Englishoas a second language as | understand it.

11 Then in the next paragraph you say you intend to
initiater2a graduate degree training program. It goes on to say that the
total nwenber of full-time equivalent students by the end of 10 years will
be 40.14Nhen | add 50 and 40 | come up with 90. Yet, your next
paragugph says, "Therefore, the total FTE for students, faculty, and
staff wiauld be 76." | don't understand where you get these numbers
from. Why is it not adding up for me? Is there a typographical error
here? 18

19 DR. BOEK: I think that the work is accurate as
reflectea here. What do you think is wrong?

21 MR. SCHAUER: Well, | would add 50 and 40, | would
come 2 with 90, and then | would add 26 for the faculty and come up

with 128.
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1 DR. BOEK: Where do you get the figure 40 from?

2 MR. SCHAUER: It's in the second paragraph. It
says, "Bherefore, the total number of full-time equivalent students --

4 DR. BOEK: That's 76.

5 MR. SCHAUER: No. The paragraph above that.
"Therefere, the total number of full-time equivalent students by the
end of 0 years would be 40. The faculty and administrative staff for
this praggram would be 18." So you have full-time equivalents of 50 in
the firsioparagraph, 40 in the second. You have 18 staff mentioned in
the setond, and | believe there are eight staff mentioned in the first.

11 DR. BOEK: Yes.

12 MR. SCHAUER: So | would add 50 and 40, 18 and
eight, amd come up with 116. Am | missing something here?

14 DR. BOEK: We can review those figures. It still
doesnismake much of an increase. Does it?

16 MR. SCHAUER: When we go back to Part A which
we've been discussing at some length, we see the number of full-time
equivalent students is 56 which you had a different number, not 76 or

90, oraghatever it should be. | don't understand.

20 MS. REID: Is that a typo?
21 DR. BOEK: Maybe so.
22 MS. REID: Part C it says in the first paragraph, "Full-

time eppiivalent number of students will be 50." Then down in the
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secondiparagraph it says, "Therefore, the total number of full-time

equivalent students by the end of 10 years will be 40." Is that --

3 DR. BOEK: Probably so.
4 MS. REID: What is the correct number, 50 or 407?
5 DR. BOEK: Well, this is a table that was worked out

and wedl have to review those carefully to see the variation.

7 MS. REID: Where the correction is to make that the
correctdigure.
9 DR. BOEK: It's not too much of a variation.
10 MS. REID: Are you waiting for a response?
11 MR. SCHAUER: | was wondering whether Dr. Boek
was dope.
13 MS. REID: Yes. He said there was an error that has

to be aarrected.

15 DR. BOEK: We can correct that.

16 MR. SCHAUER: Can you tell me the methodology in
which you arrive at this full-time equivalents? What is it based on?

18 DR. BOEK: What?

19 MR. SCHAUER: How do you calculate a full-time
equivaent? You have 200 students here.

21 DR. BOEK: It depends on how many hours they are
in clas®a week.

23 MR. SCHAUER: Okay.
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1 DR. BOEK: Full-time staff people would be 40 hours
a week2 Full-time faculty.

3 MR. SCHAUER: How about students? What do you
count as a full-time student?

5 DR. BOEK: Students would be -- you would have to
figure ibout on a similar basis. They could be there four hours and
they could be there eight hours during the day. How would you figure
it? 8

9 MR. SCHAUER: Suppose a student were there for

eight hours during the whole of the week.

11 DR. BOEK: How would you figure that?
12 MR. SCHAUER: Well, normally I think there is --
13 MS. REID: Mr. Schauer, it is sort of inappropriate for

you tozanswer Dr. Boek

S questton.
16 MR. SCHAUER: Well, that's true. | stand corrected.
17 MS. REID: This is your opportunity to cross-examine.
18 DR. BOEK: Well, it's a ratio of the number of hours

they ate in class to the total hours that they could be in class for the

whole2oeek.

21 MR. SCHAUER: What might that total be? Would it
be 4022

23 DR. BOEK: It could be 40. There is a standard
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formulatfor this if a staff or student is there only two hours a week.
You're gaying maybe you should figure 40? You want to figure 35 or
what? e figure that as a regular work day.

4 MR. SCHAUER: Let me understand. If a student
were there two hours, you would then count that student as being 2/40
of a fulletime student?

7 DR. BOEK: Something like that, yes.

8 MR. SCHAUER: Now, are you, or do you have to be

licensed in the District of Columbia before you open?

10 DR. BOEK: Everybody I think knows that, yes.

11 MR. SCHAUER: Have you applied for a license?

12 DR. BOEK: No. We cannot apply until we have
propery.

14 MR. SCHAUER: Property. But you own property.

15 DR. BOEK: We don't have the right to use it.

16 MR. SCHAUER: You don't have a C of O. Is that
what yiou're saying?

18 DR. BOEK: We don't have the right to use the

propenty. That's what we're asking for. Once we get that right, we will
be ableoto apply.

21 MS. PRUITT: But you can use your property now.
You just can't use it as a university. Is that correct?

23 DR. BOEK: Pardon?
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1 MS. PRUITT: | mean, you can use your property

because you own it but you --

3 DR. BOEK: We can't because we have no right to
use it. 4

5 MS. KING: They have no C of O.

6 MS. PRUITT: Right, but he's saying they can't use it
for anything.

8 MR. CLARENS: For residential.

9 MS. PRUITT: Right.

10 MR. CLARENS: It's an R-4.

11 MS. PRUITT: Right. He can use it for residential but

he cannot use it for a university.
13 MR. CLARENS: That's correct.
14 MS. PRUITT: I just wanted to clarify that he does

have ascess to it.

16 MR. SCHAUER: And an application for a C of O has
been made?

18 DR. BOEK: What's that?

19 MR. SCHAUER: Has an application been made for a
C of

21 DR. BOEK: We have not made an application
regarding this.

23 MR. CLARENS: He would require a special
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exception from the Board before he can make an application for
certificate of occupancy.

3 MR. SCHAUER: If that's true, Mr. Clarens, I'm
concermaed about the timing here because classes are about to begin.
We have no C of O. We apparently have no license. We have no

applicaéon for either one.

7 MS. REID: Well, you're testifying at this point, Mr.
Schauer.
9 MR. GILREATH: As | understood Mr. Boek, he said

that yan would not be able to set up the graduate university this year.
You canm start the motion but the actual enrollment is going to occur
next year. Is that correct?

13 DR. BOEK: That the enrollment what?

14 MR. GILREATH: Of the graduate university program.
You sail you would not be able to get it off the ground this year. It
would1gave to be next fall. He seems to be saying that you can't get it
started this fall. It would be next fall, | presume, or next summer.

18 DR. BOEK: Well, we have fields of study that last
about three months so they could start in March or the first of the year.

20 MR. GILREATH: But you're not aiming for this fall in
other words. Okay.

22 MR. HARPS: May I clarify part of the answer to this

guestion?

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, DC 20005
(202) 234 - 4433 www.nealrgross.com



58

1 MS. REID: Sure.

2 MR. HARPS: A C of O is required by the government
of the District of Columbia at which time they send out inspectors to
inspectevery last single mechanical part of the building. When they
send that out -- until they send that out and okay it, they will not issue
a C of ® and you have to go to each separate person in charge of it
over at®10 or 608 H Street. Until this building is finished, the
amounsof work that is done that can be approved by all of these
inspectors, there's going to be no C of O, not even for a dwelling or

nothingp It's got to satisfy the law with regard to all kinds of things.

11 MS. REID: This is true.

12 Mr. Schauer, are you just about done?

13 MR. SCHAUER: Yes, | am.

14 MS. REID: Okay. All right. Thank you very much.

You can go back. Actually, you can stay here.

16 Government reports, Office of Planning.

17 MR. BASTIDA: Good afternoon, Madam Chairperson
and menbers of the Board. My name is Alberto Bastida with the D.C.
Officex Planning. The Office of Planning has been working with the
applicaat trying to shape the presentation to the Board. Let me point
out a eauple of things that were not addressed.

22 The applicant meets with the FAR requirement

becauge it's 0.51 and 0.8 is permitted, | believe. The applicant has
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submitted a series of descriptions and data to the Board. The Office
of Planping has a suggestion that the Board leave the record open to
providesthe following information.

4 One is what Mr. Clarens requested on the budget
matter @hich it would require to put forth what the cost of the
maintesance of the construction of the grounds would be the way you
expect 1o be able to address those in a financial manner.

8 Also, the way that you arrived to the FTE. Is that
equivalent to 40 hours, 32 hours, 20 hours? You know, whatever it is.
| thinkathat should be put and clarified into the record.

11 In addition, there should be an analysis of the number
of the students that are coming to the site and they overlap in class
and what is anticipated the mode of transportation that those students
will use4 That would include the faculty.

15 MS. KING: A traffic study in other words.

16 MR. BASTIDA: Potential traffic impact. It could be
done invmany different ways. It doesn't have to be extensive but it has
to reallp address that issue so the Board can look at it and make a
determmation if, in fact, the university because of the proposed traffic
impackwill have a deleterious impact on the area. We thought, at
least, the Office of Planning cannot make a recommendation that it
would42e deleterious to the area or not.

23 In addition, Office of Planning believes that a
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landscape plan should be permitted for the record. The property looks
fairly decent but | think that further planting, and especially on the
southwast corner of the property, which is the boundary between the
property and the adjacent property that is curved out, should be
addressed.

6 If all that information is provided and the Board
determines that there will not be a deleterious impact, then the Office

of Planaing recommends approval of this application.

9 MS. REID: Mr. Bastida, did you have a written
report?0

11 MR. BASTIDA: No. |did not.

12 MS. REID: Are there any other Government reports?

13 MS. KING: There's an ANC report.

14 MS. REID: Okay.

15 MS. BAILEY: Madam Chair.

16 MS. REID: Yes.

17 MS. BAILEY: I'm sorry. | would like to make a

statement concerning zoning which | don't think has been brought out

as yet19That is, this building has been used as a school for a very long

time. 20
21 MS. REID: Give your name.
22 MS. BAILEY: Beverly Bailey with the D.C. Office of

Zonin@3 This building has been used as a school for a very long time.
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Other than residential use there is very little else this building can be
used faz without the approval of the Board. | don't think the applicant
has clearly articulated that almost any use other than for residential
has to lae approved by the Board. Even though the building has been
used as a school for a long time, he can't even use it as that without

the Board's approval.

7 MS. REID: Thank you.

8 MR. BASTIDA: In addition, it should be pointed out
that -- 9

10 MS. KING: I'm sorry. | didn't hear what Ms. Bailey

had toigay. Could somebody summarize?
12 MR. BASTIDA: That, in fact, the property cannot be

used hasically for anything without Board approval.

14 MS. REID: Except residential

15 MR. BASTIDA: Except for residential.

16 MS. KING: Right. Okay. We knew that.

17 MR. BASTIDA: But also the Board has to take into

accoumns when making the determination of a deleterious impact the
previows intensity of the use of property versus what is provided now.
| think2that the applicant should also in addition submit for the record
the previous